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An 
Evangelistic 

Adventure 
Don Gray 

Ministerial Secretary 

Lake Union Conference 

One of the greatest joys of my life came when, as a new Seventh-day 

Adventist youth, I had the privilege of attending a series of evangelistic 

meetings held by H.M.S. Richards in the Civic Auditorium in Portland, 

Oregon. 

It was wonderful to see the auditorium packed night after night. People 

came to hear God's man share His truth-filled message. As the meetings 

came to a close, more than 100 people made their decision for Christ and 

joined the Seventh-day Adventist churches in the Portland area. Everyone 

rejoiced to see the Holy Spirit working in the meetings. 

A few nights ago I sat in the Fairplain Church in Benton Harbor and 

listened to J. J. Millet as he presented God's message in his unique way. 

The people were thrilled by the simple message of truth. Member after 

member told me of the blessings they had received by attending the 

meetings. They told me the church was well filled every night. You could 

just feel the unity and enthusiasm that was shared by member and guest 

alike. 

By the time you read this article, 44 people will have joined the church 

as a result of these meetings. Others are studying and will soon be baptized. 

Lee Grady, pastor of the Fairplain Church, cannot say enough about the 

way the Lord has used these meetings to help lead precious people to Christ. 

The church has been revived and the members are marching forward to 

accomplish great things for the Lord. 

A few weeks ago I visited the meetings held in Downers Grove by Jim 

Cress and Douglas Higgins and their wives. The same spirit of enthusiasm 

and dedication was evident. Even though most of the advertising was not 

delivered because of bad weather until the third or fourth week of the 

meetings, those young people kept preaching, singing and visiting. More 

than 50 people were baptized or rejoined the church as a result of this 

campaign. 

These young people have started a series of meetings in Decatur, Illinois, 

and the church has been full. The Holy Spirit is indeed being poured out in 

the Lake Union. I get excited about what the Lord is doing when I listen 

to the reports coming in. How much more God can and will do if all of His 

people in the Lake Union would begin to pray for the meetings and support 

them by attending and taking their friends to the services. If you don't have 

a friend to take, perhaps it is time you cultivated the friendship of your 

neighbors or business acquaintances so that when God sends a meeting to 

your city you will be ready to become a part of the evangelistic adventure 

in your community. 
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"For, lo, the winter is past, . . . The 
flowers appear on the earth; the time 
of the singing of birds is come, and the 
voice of the turtle is heard in our 
land, . . ." Song of Solomon 2:11, 12. 
Photo by Dick Dower. 
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On a recent cold, clear Friday evening I was waiting in 
the parking lot of the Northbrook Seventh-day 
Adventist Church. Exactly on time the pastor, Earl 
Simmons, drove up with a smile almost as big as his 
compact car. I climbed in and we were on our way to a 
special "picture Bible study." 

The reason I rode with Elder Simmons that night was 
to learn about his method of giving Bible studies. 

"I began using picture Bible studies a few years ago 
when I was pastoring in the Nevada-Utah Conference," 
Elder Simmons told me. "I found a need in my ministry 
to catch my Bible students interest and reinforce the 
Bible truths in their minds by using visual aids along 
with looking up Bible texts and marking answers on quiz 
sheets. The first year I used this method 23 persons were 
baptized." 

"I soon found I had more Bible studies than I could 
handle," he continued, "so I began the Bible studies and 
then turned them over to laymen in the church whom I 
had trained. Soon we had scores of Bible studies being 
given each week." 

"Is the method still working as well?" I asked. 
"Let me answer by telling you about one of our 

newest members," he responded. "Zorka Myles is the 
clerk for our Northbrook Church. Three years ago she 
was a name on a computer printout. I was visiting the 
people whose names were on the These Times 
subscription list when I knocked on Zorka's door. When 
I introduced myself as a pastor, she flung open the door 
and invited me in with the words, 'What can you do for 
my soul?' After we were seated she told me that only 
last night she had prayed God would send someone to 
her home to tell her about the plan of salvation. I began 
the picture Bible studies and she was baptized and lead 
her sister to baptism. Now Zorka is giving two picture 
Bible studies a week." 

Elder Simmons carries the 20th Century film strips 
and tapes; a Standard projector, model 333; a Panasonic 
Cassette tape recorder; extension cord; a 40-by-40 foot 
Da-Lite Flyer screen; an extra Sylvania bulb and Bible 
lessons and Bible. Everything except the screen fits into 
a carrying case. 

"It's handy, and usually within five minutes we can 
have prayer and begin studying the Bible together," he 
says. He usually sets up the screen in front of the 
television set. 

"What type of people are attracted with picture Bible 
studies?" I wanted to know. 

"Well, Zorka Myles is a top executive secretary for a 
large company. Dave DeRose is a student at Carlton 
College in Minnesota. After he was baptized he led his 
roommate to Christ, and a friend of theirs, Chris 
Vanney, began coming to church and has been baptized. 
And you must meet the Penalozas." 

By now we had turned the corner on Cherry Street in 
Morton Grove and pulled up in front of the Penalozas' 
residence. 

A gracious woman, Josephine Penaloza, invited us into 
their living room. Mrs. Penaloza is a registered nurse with 

Jeffery K. Wilson is communication director for the 
Illinois Conference. 

The Penaloza family of suburban Morton Grove, Illinois, with 
Earl Simmons, right, pastor of the Des Plaines-Northbrook 
district. 
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a master's degree. She taught nursing in the Penalozas' 
native Philippines and is a psychiatric nurse at the Cook 
County Hospital where she gives away an average of 
three Bibles and study guides a week. She has already 
given away more than 375 copies of Steps to Christ to 
patients and fellow workers. 

Next I met Dr. Antonio Penaloza, her husband, and 
their four children: Tony and Arnie are students at the 
University of Chicago, Joslyn and Henette are high 
school students. 

After a glass of orange juice and prayer we began our 
study. The husband, wife and daughters were on the sofa 
with Elder Simmons, the two boys on the floor in front 
of the screen listened intently without a word during the 
entire study. 

At the end Elder Simmons distributed quiz sheets and, 
with their own Bibles, the Penalozas discussed the 
evening's topic of prayer and answered the questions. 
There was a lively discussion of the topic and its 
meaning from Scripture and how it differs from the 
pagan background the Penalozas have known before. 

As we left after a final prayer, Elder Simmons invited 
the family to a special service at church the next day. 
The family had begun attending church several weeks 
before and they had already invited others to visit with 
them. They are planning for a baptism in the near 
future. 

"Thank you for coming and sharing the Gospel with 
us," they all said as we went back out into the cold 
night. 

As we put the equipment into the back seat and drove 
off, I lapsed into deep thought: Tonight I had my 
questions answered about the value of picture Bible 
studies. 
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International Year 
of the Child 1979 

A 16-month-old malnourished baby starkly 
contrasts with an 11-month-old child who receives 
nourishment from the SAWS infant feeding program. 

DISASTER AND FAMINE RELIEF OFFERING 

Give as You Are Blessed 
by Howard D. Burbank 

A few days ago when I was returning 
to Washington my seatmates in the 
airliner were a young couple with their 
first child, a little 6-month-old girl. 

They had brought everything that 
was necessary to care for this little 
one. Prepared baby food was placed 
on the tray—not one, but several 
different varieties. The stewardess was 
at their beck and call warming the 
bottle. 

As I watched I could see the love of 
both parents expressed in all the little 
things that they were doing to care for 
this helpless little human being. 

This immediately brought to mind 
the great contrast between this child 
that had everything and the hundreds, 
yes, thousands, even millions around 

Howard D. Burbank is the executive 
director of Seventh-day Adventist 
World Service, Inc. (SAWS).  

the world who have practically 
nothing. 

In this "International Year of the 
Child" designated by the United 
Nations and all agencies that are 
helping children around the world, 
Seventh-day Adventist World Service, 
Inc. (SAWS) is putting forth a special 
effort to help as many additional 
children as possible. 

One of the 48 countries in which 
SAWS conducts programs is Chile. 
There, in a maternal-child feeding 
program, 150,000 malnourished 
children are fed each day. A 
transformation takes place in hundreds 
of these little lives because of your 
help. When I see this restoration I 
remember the words of the Saviour 
when He said, "In as much as ye have 
done it unto one of the least of these 
my brethern, ye have done it unto 
me." 

I want to express to you the 
thankfulness of the parents that you 
have helped through SAWS around the 
world in many hundreds and 
thousands of instances. 

The Disaster and Famine Relief 
Offering which will be taken on May 
12 in all North American churches and 
around the world, is to continue the 
work of SAWS. In 1978, with God's 
blessings and sacrificial giving, SAWS 
actually distributed $8,845,223 in 
relief around the world. This is the 
largest amount distributed in our 
history. 

The only church funding that SAWS 
has is from the Disaster and Famine 
Relief Offering. Ingathering is not used 
for this purpose. The Disaster and 
Famine Relief offering last year 
amounted to $969,072. For every 
dollar given in the offering SAWS has 
received eight more from 
non-Adventist individuals, the 
governments of some countries, and 
commercial and philanthropic 
organizations. 

Surely there is no other investment 
in the world that can pay such 
dividends. We trust that Adventist 
church members will realize how 
important this offering is to SAWS. 
Many times SAWS furnishes the first 
25 percent in relief monies, then the 
governments of the countries being 
helped will provide the 75 percent 
balance to fund the program. 

It is interesting to note that last 
year's relief shipments overseas 
weighed more than 20 million pounds 
and amounted to more than 500 
railroad carloads of food, medical 
supplies and clothing. Contrary to 
what many people believe, only 9 
percent of this tonnage was clothing, 
most of it was food. Even so, the 
shipment of clothing last year was one 
of the largest ever sent from North 
America. 

We are grateful to U.S. AID which 
has furnished the lion's share of SAWS 
relief. Last year more than $5 million 
of U.S. AID was given to SAWS to 
help in the worldwide program. 

Every time you sit down to a meal 
and give thanks for your food, thank 
God for the help that He is giving to 
SAWS to feed those who do not have 
as much as you do. As you are blessed, 
may you pass on part of this blessing 
to world relief on Sabbath, May 12, 
through the Disaster and Famine 
Relief Offering for SAWS. 
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Food 
Additives- 
Boon 
or Bane? 

"Food additives are ruining the 
health of the nation, especially our 
youth." 

"Food doesn't seem the same since 
they started putting all those 
chemicals in it." 

"The reason everyone is getting 
cancer these days is that our food is 
grown, sprayed, treated and processed 
with chemicals." 

Comments like these are heard all 
around the country today, fueled by 
news media reports detailing numerous 
maladies associated with the use of 
food chemical additives. Are food 
additives really safe? Are they 
necessary? 

A food additive is defined as a 
substance or substances present in 
food as a result of any aspect of 
production, processing, storage or 
packaging. The two main categories 
are: intentional additives—put in food 
deliberately to achieve a given result, 
and incidental additives which occur as 
a result of some phase of production 
storage or packaging such as trace 
amounts of metal salts which may 
leach from the can to the fruit as a 
result of storage in the can. 

Food additives are not a new 
concept. Food coloring was used in 
ancient Egypt about the time that the 
Chinese were ripening fruit with fumes 
from burning petroleum fuel. Salting, 
drying and smoking processes have 
been used for centuries as a means of 
preserving foods. There are even 
natural food additives which most of 
us don't think about. Salt, pepper, 
vinegar and all other spices and some 
condiments are additives which occur 
in nature in one form or another. 

This article was provided by the 
public relations department at 
Hinsdale Sanitarium and Hospital, 
Hinsdale, Illinois. 

The additive used most frequently 
and in the greatest amount is 
sugar-102 pounds per adult per year 
in this country—followed by salt, 15 
pounds per adult per year. 

ARE ADDITIVES NECESSARY? 

No, additives are not necessary. 
Food can be grown in many areas of 
the world with available soil, water 
and weather conditions, and eaten just 
as it comes from the ground, vine or 
tree. 

However, most areas cannot grow a 
variety of food enough of the time to 
feed even the local residents without 
some processing. The most important 
reason to use additives then is to 
preserve food, to retard spoilage. 

Other food additives enhance flavor, 
improve nutrition (vitamin additives), 
maintain appearance and palatability, 
impart color, leavening, maturing and 
bleaching, and sometimes keep foods 
soft, moist or free flowing. 

HOW SAFE ARE ADDITIVES? 

Do food additives cause cancer in 
humans? First, no one single factor 
may be said to "cause.' cancer, but 
many things may be involved. 

Heredity, host resistance, viruses, 
and thermal, radiation and chemical 
irritants have all been implicated at 
one time or another in the role of the 
development of cancer. 

Cancers have been produced in 
laboratory animals by very large doses 
of certain food additives (recent 
examples are cyclamates, saccharin, 
and Red No. 2 dye). 

However, researchers were trying to 
simulate the possible cumulative effect 
of the substance on the human body 
over a normal life span by using large 
doses over a shorter time frame. The 
absolute validity of conclusions drawn 
from such tests is open for discussion. 

The majority of the objective 
evidence about the safety of food 
additives fails to show any significant 
human health hazard with the small 
amounts used in food today. 

There is certainly less evidence to 
show humans suffering ill effects from 
the use of saccharin than there is to 
show ill effects from the use of 
tobacco and alcohol. 

If enough people want the benefits 
that food additives provide, and the 
risks are no greater than what has been 
demonstrated so far, additives will 
continue to be present in some foods. 

INDIVIDUAL DECISION 

Each person must decide for himself 
how much of which additives are 
acceptable in his diet. The vast 
majority of food additives occur in 
items which we could well afford to 
eliminate or drastically reduce. 

There is more of a problem where 
children are concerned. One concern is 
expressed by a California pediatrician 
and allergist who found that many 
children afflicted with hyperactivity 
improved dramatically with a simple 
diet eliminating foods containing 
artificial coloring, preservatives and 
salicylates from the diet. 

This includes the elimination of 
naturally occuring salicylates found in 
some 20 or more fruits and some 
beverages from fruits or plants. The 
reaction of the hyperkinetic children 
to the salicylates and additives seems 
to be one of allergy or hypersensitivity 
rather than a separate disease or 
toxicity. 

If parents are consistent in teaching 
and practice, good eating habits should 
be no harder to teach than other 
health habits such as hygiene, 
avoidance of tobacco and alcohol, and 
worship practices. 

In the opinion of many nutrition 
experts, the ideal diet would consist of 
the best and freshest fruits, vegetables, 
grains and nuts available, eaten raw or 
very simply prepared with no 
condiments, and the fewest possible 
additives. 
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endrews 
University 

Ray Minner, Correspondent 

Julie Stefani models a German national 
costume from the Black Forest area of 
Southern Germany (Schwarzwald). 

FOOD FAIR PLANNED 
FOR MAY 6 

Whether you like to play it safe with 

traditionals such as pizza, egg rolls, 

and ice cream, or go adventurous with 

"vegetable watt," "purl tak," or 

"lamingtons," Andrews University's 

18th annual International Food Fair 

has something for you. 

To be held Sunday, May 6, from 1 

to 7 P.M. in the Johnson Auditorium 

on the Andrews campus, the event will 

center around the theme "Spring 

Around the World." Admission is 25 

cents per person; individual food items 

vary. 

The food fair has been a tradition on 

campus since 1962, and has been 

tremendously popular in recent years, 

with last year's attendance estimated 

at 5,000. The Taj Mahal, a Chinese 

pagoda and Dutch windmill are among 

the booths to be staffed by students in 

international attire. 

Preparations for each annual fair 

begin up to a year in advance. The 

Graduate Guild, which sponsors the 

event, purchases all the necessary 

food. Most of the dishes are then 

cooked and served by members of the 

international student clubs on campus,  

who also construct the booths in 

which the food is sold. 

Proceeds from the food fair are 

divided between the Guild and the 

international student clubs for use in 

various projects both in this country 

and overseas. 

Part of this year's profit will be used 

to purchase playground equipment for 

the Maplewood Apartments, a 

complex for university married 

students. 

Sandra Doran 
Public Relations Department 

S.D.A. EDUCATORS 
MEET AT ANDREWS 

Teacher evaluation, certification 

problems and the development of 

more denominationally published 

textbooks were among the subjects 

considered at a meeting of the 

Association of Seventh-day Adventist 

Teacher Educators at Andrews 

University, February 27 to March 1. 

Elementary classroom supervisors 

from across the North American 

Division met with the college 

education teachers and also discussed 

ways in which college education 

departments can be of more service to 

teachers. 

Meetings were conducted by Dr. 

Charles B. Hirsch of the General 

Conference department of education, 

assisted by Dr. Ruben Hilde and Dr. 

George Babcock, also of the education 

department. 

Marguerite Pike 
	

Eleanor Allen 

NURSE PRACTICIONERS 
OPEN OFFICE 

Dr. Marguerite Pike and Eleanor 

Allen, both assistant professors of 

nursing at Andrews University, opened 

a nurse practitioner's office on April 2 

in Marsh Hall, which also houses the 

university nursing department. 

According to Dr. Pike, nurse 

practitioners must have either an 

associate or baccalaureate R.N. degree, 

14 weeks of specialized courses, and  

several months of experience working 

with a doctor. 

Nurse practitioners are authorized to 

do routine check-ups and lab work, 

blood pressure checks, eye 

examinations, 	nutrition, 

weight-control and stress counseling, 

well-baby checks and risk-factor 

analysis. 

Dr. Pike said that nurse practitioners 

do not attempt to treat patients with 

pathological health problems, but refer 

them to a doctor. 

Dr. Pike, whose doctorate is in 

health science, obtained her education 

as a primary care nurse practitioner 

from U.C.L.A. in 1977. Primary care 

refers to general health care. 

Miss Allen earned her certificate in 

pediatric nurse practitionership from 

the University of Michigan in 

September 1978. 

Besides being a health-maintenance 

service to the community, Dr. Pike 

named another advantage of the new 

practice as being an ideal clinical 

experience for nursing students at 

Andrews. 

Sophomore and junior nursing 

students will immediately begin to 

assist in health-care screening and will 

observe all aspects of the practice. 

"Doctors are accepting this new 

concept," said Dr. Pike, who 

anticipates that doctors at the 

Andrews University Medical Center 

will refer patients needing routine 

work to them. 

"And patients love it. Nurses are 

taught to be more sympathetic to 

patients, and to teach them more 

about how to take care of 

themselves." 

MUSIC PROFESSOR'S 
COMPOSITION PERFORMED 
AT FESTIVAL 

"Ulalume," a composition by Dr. 

Charles J. Hall of Andrews University's 

music department, was performed at 

Memphis State University's New Music 

Festival, March 30, according to Don 

Freund, festival coordinator. 

The piece was written for narrator, 

mezzosoprano and orchestra. 

Dr. Hall, a professor of music, has 

taught at Andrews since 1969. He 

holds a bachelor's degree from 

Andrews, a Master of Music degree 

from the University of New Mexico 

and a Ph.D. degree from Michigan 

State University. 
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GREAT LAKES ADVENTIST HEALTH SERVICES, INC 

Joel Hass, Correspondent 

HOSPITAL WING 
CONSERVES ENERGY 
AND PRESERVES HISTORY 

BATTLE CREEK—Now that spring 

weather is chasing the frost out of the 

ground, the Murray Construction 

Company employees are rapidly 

preparing to pour the footers for the 

$3-million administration wing of 

Battle Creek Sanitarium Hospital. 

Construction activities during the 

winter months were confined to the 

building of a service elevator and to 

the completion of a fully modernized 

physical therapy department in the 

basement of the present Jeffrey 

Building. 

Sarvis Associates had three basic 

guidelines when designing the 

addition. First was the conservation of 

energy, the second was the 

preservation of history and the third 

was the beautification of the 

Washington Heights area. 

Energy cost containment has been a 

concern for the Battle Creek 

Sanitarium Hospital because of the 

high cost of utilities in the old 

Fieldstone Building. The new building 

will be tailored to size and will utilize 

the latest energy conservation 

techniques. 

The new addition is being built on 

the site of the former Battle Creek 

College Library. 

When the library was demolished a 

year ago the ornate lintels were 

carefully removed and stored. They 

will be selectively used on the new 

building as reminders to the 

community of the contribution to the 

practice of medicine made by Battle 

Creek College. 

When the 28,000-square-foot 

building is completed early in 1980, 

special landscaping of the access areas 

and unique lighting of driveways and 

parking areas will accent the beauty of 

the building. 

The addition will free facilities of 

the present patient business offices 

near the Manchester Street entrance 

allowing the establishment of a  

24-hour crisis intervention center. 

This will provide emergency medical 

care to people experiencing crisis 

situations related to emotional stress 

and substance abuse. 

STOP SMOKING 
IN BERRIEN SPRINGS 

BERRIEN SPRINGS—A young 

couple in their early 30's had smoked 

for 18 years. They signed up for the 

Five-Day Plan to Stop Smoking 

sponsored recently by the Andrews 

University Medical Center. 

They quit smoking and are now 

involved in a diet and exercise 

program. "We can hardly believe how 

much better we feel. We have so much 

energy we hardly know what to do 

with it," they commented 

enthusiastically. 

As part of his work with the Berrien 

County Health Department, a 

substance abuse counselor advised 

young people not to smoke. He 

decided his counseling would be more 

effective if he himself quit smoking, so 

he enrolled in the Five-Day Plan. 

These are three of the eight people 

who quit smoking as a result of the 

Five-Day plan conducted by Herald 

Habenicht, M.D., medical director, and 

Ida Mae White, visiting nurse. The 

'meetings were held at Berrien Springs 

Middle School, February 25 to March 

1. 

The University Medical Center 

sponsored another Five-Day Plan, 

April 8 through 12, in Van Buren 

State Bank's community room in 

Sister Lakes, Michigan. 

Lyle Jepson 

Administrator 

Illinois 
Conference 

Jeff Wilson, Correspondent 

GYMNICS PERFORM 
AT ROCKFORD 

The Gymnics gymnastic team from 

Andrews University, Berrien Springs, 

Michigan, were in Rockford on March 

31. They were in charge of Sabbath 

School and the church service on the 

Seventh-day Adventist Community 

Guest Day at the church. 

On Saturday evening, March 31, the  

Gymnics presented a program at the 

Christian Life Center School 

Gymnasium. 

The 50-member team has been 

inspiring groups all over the country 

for the past 20 years. They have 

traveled to many foreign countries and 

have given a program at the White 

House in Washington, D.C. 

Coach Robert Kalua, from the 

Hawaiian Island of Molokai, has been 

leader of the group since its beginning. 

His goal for the group is not only top 

performance, but a spiritual 

presentation to reach other young folk 

and help them become involved in 

healthful exercise and meaningful 

living. 

Joyce Friestad 

Communication Secretary 

Campers enjoy singing during worship at 

Little Grassy Camp. 

GET IN THE PICTURE! 

Get in the picture! Sign up for a 

week of exciting recreation at Little 

Grassy Lake Adventist Camp this 

summer. 

Junior Camp, Ages 8 to 11 

June 24 to July 1 

Teen Camp, Ages 12 to 16 

July 1 to 8 

Family Camp, Ages 1 to 99+ 

July 8 to 15 

Blind Camp 
	

July 22 to 29 

Friendship Camp Ages 9 to 14 

July 29 to August 5 

Application forms are now available. 

Write for one today: Little Grassy 

Lake Adventist Camp, Box 89, 

Brookfield, I L 60513. 

GREEK WORRY BEADS 
HELP SMOKERS 

The Rockford Church added a new 

concept to its 25th Five-Day Plan to 

Stop Smoking. 

Collette Rush, director of the clinic, 

learned a Greek method of keeping 

restless hands involved and suggested it 
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Elder Bill Quigley of Ministry magazine joins a lively discussion with visiting 
non-Adventist clergy at the Hinsdale PREACH seminar. 

PREACH SEMINAR HELD IN HINSDALE 

Saul Agosto 

to people who are trying to stop 

smoking—the use of worry beads. 

I n the Athens Five-Day Plan, 

directed by Seventh-day Adventist 

Pastor Nick Germanis, worry beads are 

used to keep restless fingers busy as a 

supplement to the regular treatment 

and program. 

The colorful beads have no religious 

or superstitious belief attached to 

them, it is a traditional habit to busily 

flip them back and forth in your 

hand—a prestigious sign of leisure! 

They are carried by every class of 

people—laborers, university students, 

businessmen, old and young alike—as 

part of their dress. 

The Five-Day Plan sponsored by the 

Rockford Church has the support of at 

least 12 organizations including the 

heart and cancer associations, the local 

health department and three hospitals. 

They work together in the common 

cause of trying to help people who 

wish to stop smoking. 

Joyce Friestad 

Communication Secretary 

MISSION IMPOSSIBLE 

This was the 

task taken up by 

Saul Agosto, a 

seminary student 

at Andrews 

University: 

Almost 11/2  years 

after arriving at 

Andrews, 

studying on a 

full-time basis, 

Saul decided to enter the literature 

ministry in the greater Chicago area. 

From the very beginning it was a 

challenge. He drove 200 miles round 

trip to Andrews. At times the bad 

weather made things quite 

difficult—there were car breakdowns, 

which many times forced him to leave 

his family behind. Even throughout 

the blizzard of January 1979 Saul 

Agosto kept working. 

Last year, the Lord blessed Saul 

Agosto with more than $15,000 in 

deliveries. This was done by working 

only on weekends. 

This year he has already sold more 

than $8,000 worth of literature. 

At the present time two more 

students are doing the same work. 

Saul Agosto graduates this June with 

a Master of Divinity degree. He will 

then go to work as a pastor in the New 

Jersey Conference. 

"We have had several ministers who 

sent a check for $10.95 and requested 

all 12 issues of Ministry magazine for 

the year," coordinator Elder Bill 

Quigley told some of the 

non-Adventist clergymen and their 

wives who attended a recent PREACH 

seminar in Hinsdale. 

A total of 86 clergymen and their 

wives attended the seminar held at the 

Hinsdale Church and enjoyed a 

vegetarian lunch prepared by the 

Hinsdale Hospital food service staff on 

March 5. Several Adventist ministers 

joined their colleagues to make a total 

of 125 participants in the day's 

activities. 

Andrews University theology 

professor Dr. Raoul Dederen discussed 

We are in need of other couriers who 

will hasten the coming of Jesus with 

the printed page. 

One summer during the 

Reformation 40 students went from 

Germany to Switzerland to canvass. 

They awakened interest everywhere 

and organized churches—the 

Reformation moved forward. 

The reformer Zwingli, writing to 

Luther, said, "If you could send me 

100 students like these next year, we 

could set the mountains of 

Switzerland on fire." 

Wouldn't it be wonderful if the 

spirit of the Reformation were revived 

in our lives? Then we could set these 

big cities "on fire," preparing them for 

the coming King. 

Why don't you join us? Not just in  

the battle over the inerrancy of the 

Bible. Roy Wightman, health director 

for G LAHS, and Dr. Walter Thompson 

of Hinsdale Hospital discussed the 

minister's health. The day closed with 

a lecture by Dr. Robert Brown of the 

Geoscience Research Institute 

concerning creation and the Bible. 

The participants expressed sincere 

appreciation to the seminar leaders 

and to the Adventist pastors they 

became acquainted with throughout 

the day. 

"We really were blessed by the 

fellowship, the food, and the study of 

God's word," was a comment heard 

most often. Many participants 

requested additional seminars in the 

future. 

the summer, but all year round. 

Remember Jesus' words in Mark 

10:27, "With men it is impossible, but 

not with God: for with God, all things 

are possible." 

Eugene Torres 

Associate Publishing Director 

NEWS NOTE 

• During the Ottawa Ministerial 

Association meeting on March 20, 

Elder Andrew Adamczyk gave a 

presentation on the subject of 

Christian education in the Seventh-day 

Adventist Church. The presentation 

was well accepted by the local 

clergymen. The Ottawa Church School 

is the only protestant parochial school 

in town. 
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Indiana 
Conference 

Cliff Hoffman, Correspondent 

Students hold the completed Faith for Today poster and plan for the Listen project. 

I.J.A. ACTIVE IN MISSIONARY PROJECTS 

MUNCIE NEWS NOTES 

• An evangelistic campaign will be 

conducted in a redecorated Muncie 

Church, May 4 to 19, by Don Copsey, 

Lake Union Conference stewardship 

director. 

• Everett Raper recently donated 

an organ to be used in the fellowship 

room of the Muncie Church. 

• Each Sabbath afternoon Pastor 

Lowell Dunston conducts a class for 

church members in the art of working 

with people who are interested in 

studying the Bible. 

The fifth- and sixth-grade class at 

Indianapolis Junior Academy were 

thinking of ways they could earn 

money to send to Faith for Today for 

a Valentine love offering. 

"Let's have a bake sale," Whitney 

suggested. So the students ordered 

loaves of bread baked at Indiana 

Academy and sold them after school 

each Thursday to parents who came to 

pick up their children. 

Each Thursday during February Mr. 

and Mrs. Don Stricker brought bread 

and rolls baked at Indiana Academy to 

the school for the project. 

A total of $50 was earned by the 

class to send to Faith for Today. The 

other classes had similar projects. The 

school raised a total of $178.05. 

The students completed a Faith for 

• Pastor Dunston is also conducting 

It Is Written seminars in Muncie on 

Wednesday evenings and in Hartford 

City on Tuesday evenings. 

• Pastor Dunston was recently 

invited to conduct an anti-smoking 

program in one of the county schools 

where he spoke to 100 fourth-graders. 

• Paul Harney, a lay leader in the 

Muncie Church, is conducting a youth 

Bible study fellowship for high school 

and college-age youth each Friday 

night. A vesper service for the whole 

church is being held each Sabbath 

evening near sundown. 

• On March 31 the Dedication 

Singers from Kettering, Ohio, 

presented a vesper program beginning 

at 6 P.M. 

• On May 12 the Indiana Academy 

Keynotes will present a musical 

program during the worship service in 

Today poster which contained 350 

covered squares. For each dime that 

was earned, the students scratched off 

one square to reveal a portion of a 

scene taken from the film that Faith 

for Today is producing concerning 

family life. 

Another project involves Listen 

magazine. The students are now 

earning money to send Listen 

subscriptions to area schools. 

As they study the hazards of 

intemperance and the joys of good 

health in science class, they want to 

share their faith with other youth who 

do not understand God's plan. 

The students have already earned 

$4.50 to send one subscription and are 

saving to send a second one. 

Bonnie Planck, Teacher  

the Muncie Church. 

• On July 14 the Muncie Church 

will have a dedication service for its 

remodeled church. 

Five children were dedicated recently in 
the Cicero Church. 

5 CICERO COUPLES 
DEDICATE THEIR CHILDREN 

The Cicero Church members believe 

that the life of the church is in its 

children. The cradle roll department is 

bulging with 45 members at the 

present time and plans for enlarging 

the Sabbath School rooms are being 

made. 

Sabbath, February 17, a dedication 

service for children was held. Five 

couples brought their children to be 

dedicated to the Lord. Elder Randall 

Murphy and two elders of the church 

had a short prayer service with each 

couple. They asked the Lord not only 

to bless the child, but give the parents 

wisdom in bringing up the child "in 

the way he should go." 

Those presenting children to the 

Lord were: Mr. and Mrs. Pat Logan, 

Mr. and Mrs. Brent Mulley, Mr. and 

Mrs. Don Hockersmith, Mr. and Mrs. 

Perry Burke and Mr. and Mrs. Neil 

Dunders. 

Ramona Trubey 

Communication Secretary 

IT IS WRITTEN 

SEMINAR IN KOKOMO 

These people were some of the 22 who 

attended the It Is Written Seminar held 
recently at the Hyatt Regency Hotel, 

Kokomo, Indiana. George Vandeman, 
center, was the speaker at the seminar which 

included a vegetarian dinner. 
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Conference 

E. N. Wendth, Correspondent 

NEWS NOTES 

• The Seventh-day Baptists of 
White Cloud asked Dr. Samuele 
Bacchiocchi of Andrews University 

to speak to them about the change of 
the Sabbath. Area Adventist members 
were invited to attend. Dr. 
Bacchiocchi studied for his doctorate 
at Rome, and received a special medal 
from the pope for scholarship. 

• Musicians from Cedar Lake 
Academy will join others from the 
junior academies of Kalamazoo, 
Gobles and Grand Rapids for a special 
concert on May 2. The program will be 
presented in the gym of the Gobles 
school at 7 P.M. 

• An "Everybody's Birthday Party" 
was held for members of the Grand 
Rapids Central Church, Sunday, March 
18, with more than 100 people 
participating. People sat at tables 
according to the month of their birth 
and each table was decorated to 
represent that month. Special music 
selections were presented for each 
month of the year. 

• Karen Fancher, wife of the pastor 
at Traverse City, conducts six Bible 
studies each week. Judy Pritchard, 
wife of the conference treasurer, is 
also sharing her faith and is studying 
with three people at the hospital 
where she works. 

• Kenneth Hutchins, son of Elder 
and Mrs. Kenneth Hutchins of the 
conference office, and Dietmar 
Grentz, son of Elder and Mrs. Edward 
Grentz of Coldwater, have been 
accepted as medical students this fall 

at Loma Linda. 
• The community services 

department of the Coloma Church 
co-sponsored a cardiopulmonary 
resuscitation (CPR) class in the local 
United Methodist Church. 

• The Battle Creek Academy 
Elementary's 26-member Cadet Band, 
comprised mostly of sixth- and 
seventh-graders, gave a special 
performance at the Tabernacle, April 
14. 

• Battle Creek Academy students 
recently spent the weekend at Au 

Sable for a Bible camp. In eight  

presentations Don Pate, pastor of the 
Port Huron Church, showed the 
students "What God is Not," and more 
importantly, "What God Is." 

• Dan and Marguerite Purple of the 
Battle Creek Tabernacle recently held 
a health food seminar at the special 
events day at Lakeview High School. 
They explained why junk foods are 
"junk" and compared natural foods to 
premixed, processed convenience 
foods so popular today. 

BANQUET COOKED UP 

BY HOME EC CLASS 

Students of grades seven through ten at 

Northfield Junior Academy in Troy enjoyed 
a Valentine's banquet recently with the 

meal planned by students of the home 
economics class. Heide Erickson and Randy 
Blair were photographed by the motif of the 

occasion. 

ABC BOOKMOBILE 
SCHEDULE 

The bookmobile of the Adventist 
Book Center will be visiting six of the 
eight spring federation meetings of the 
community services. 

The traveling mobile display and 
sales unit will not be at the meetings at 
Buchanan and Munising because of 
their proximity to the Berrien Springs 
and Escanaba branch outlets. 

According to present plans the 
bookmobile will meet the following 
schedule: Shelby, Monday, April 30; 
Saginaw, Tuesday, May 1; Holly, 
Thursday, May 3; Mio, Monday, May 
7; Bellevue, Tuesday, May 8, and 
Greenville, Wednesday, May 9. 

OPENING SERVICES 
AT NEW HOLLY CHURCH 

Opening services for the new Holly 
Church on Fish Lake Road will be 
held May 4, 5 and 9. Friends, 
neighbors and former members are 
invited to join the local congregation 
for these special services. 

A consecration service for the 
church family is scheduled for Friday  

evening, May 4. Pastor Earl J. Zager 
will officiate for the first service in the 
new sanctuary. The Lord's Supper will 
be served. 

"Homecoming" will be the theme 
for Sabbath School and the worship 
service on Sabbath, May 5. Donald 
Macintosh of Walla Walla, Washington, 
a former Holly pastor, will be the 
guest speaker. A potluck dinner at the 
Holly Church School gymnasium will 
follow. 

The church consecration service at 
3:30 P.M. will feature Charles Keymer, 
conference president. 

The community will be invited to a 
prayer service and open house on 
Wednesday evening, May 9. 

Judy, left, Elder Cecil Pomeroy holding 
Dania, and David Springer. 

PRAYER CHANGES THINGS 

The prayers of Reed City church 
members have been instrumental in 
changing the lives of David Springer, 
his wife, Judy, and their baby 
daughter, Dania. 

For some time area Adventists had 
an interest in the family, and last 
summer they rejoiced when Judy took 
her stand for Christ. 

A few months later she was rushed 
to Butterworth Hospital in Grand 
Rapids, where she gave birth 

prematurely to Dania, who barely 
weighed in at 2 pounds, 6 ounces. 
Exceptional care given the child, and 
the prayers of church members 
brought the baby through. Now the 
5-month-old child weighs nearly 10 

pounds. 
In appreciation for God's blessings 

to them the parents dedicated their 
daughter to the Lord in special 
ceremonies held in Reed City's sister 

church at Big Rapids. To make the 
home circle complete, David was 

baptized by Elder Cecil Pomeroy and 
joined the church. 
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Ruth Monroe, left, Don Wolf and Chris 
Lane check the target. 

SPECIAL NIGHT 
FOR ADRIAN LUZERIOS 
PATHFINDER CLUB 

Recently a special Pathfinder 

meeting was held in Adrian for the 

club members, reports the director, 

Dr. Gordon Guild. 

An archery demonstration was 

presented by Dr. R. E. Dustin, a 

surgeon and sportsman of the 

Tecumseh area. Archery has been Dr. 

Dustin's hobby for many years, and 

"his equipment and display were 

fantastic," Dr. Guild commented. 

Dr. Gordon Guild, club director, left, 
helps Dr. R. E. Dustin demonstrate bows 
and arrows. 

During the presentation, Dr. Dustin 

made an arrow for the group. He 

showed how it was painted, placed 

feathers on the arrow and burned 

them, and demonstrated different 

types of arrow heads. 

He also had numerous types of bows 

displayed. The presentation ended 

with a shooting exhibition by the 

doctor. 

Merrill Fleming, Michigan Pathfinder 

director, stopped by to evaluate the 

club. Punch and pizza were served. 

YOUTH MINISTRY COURSE 
CAN STRENGTHEN 
YOUR PROGRAM 

On March 23 and 24 at Ithaca the  

first Youth Ministry Training Course 

was held by Don Williams Jr. as newly 

elected youth associate for the 

conference. 

Youth leaders were taught basic 

principles of conducting religious 

discussion groups, leadership 

qualifications, temperance, and how to 

make youth organizations meet the 

needs of the local church. 

One of the projects scheduled for 

Elder Williams will be special summer 

activities for the youth of specific 

districts. Some of the possibilities are 

strengthening a failing church, assisting 

with Vacation Bible School programs, 

conducting Bible story hours, 

organizing H.O.P. Clubs (Help Other 

People), preparing for fall evangelistic 

meetings and reaching out to youth 

who no longer attend church. 

Local churches interested in 

strengthening the work for their youth 

should contact Elder Williams at the 

conference office. 

IT IS WRITTEN 
SEMINARS 
WELL ATTENDED 

Nearly 1,200 people turned out for 

the four It Is Written seminars held in 

Southeastern Michigan, March 22 to 

28, by George Vandeman and Lonnie 

Melashenko of the telecast team. 

According to Myron Voegele, 

conference ministerial secretary 

coordinator of the seminars, the 

attendance was as follows: Flint, 356; 

Detroit, 470; Dearborn, 151; Troy, 

213, for a total of 1,190. 

Continuing seminars are bringing 

good results, Elder Voegele reports. 

Attendance at the First Flint Church 

series has been 75, 60 have been 

reported at South Flint, and 120 at 

the Fenton-Holly meetings. Other 

churches in the greater Detroit area 

have scheduled follow-up meetings at 

other times. 

At the South Flint Church, members 

anticipated about 35 would attend. 

Much to their pleasant surprise 60 

chairs were needed that evening. "This 

is the greatest thing that ever 

happened to me," George Renton, 

pastor, reported. 

Other evangelistic campaigns in 

Michigan are progressing well: 

Earl Zager of Holly used a special 

tabloid flier (prepared by the 

conference ministerial department) to 

add to the number of names of  

interested people from the Revelation 

Seminars. Bill Dennis of the area has 

joined Elder Zager to conduct these 

classes. 

At Benton Harbor, Lee Grady 

reports a strong interest for the series 

being conducted by J. J. Millett of the 

Alabama-Mississippi Conference. The 

meetings, held in the church, had near 

capacity crowds for the first four 

nights. Dan I pes of the Owosso and St. 

Johns churches is assisting in this 

series. 

Bob Wiese is holding a series in the 

armory at Cadillac. On the opening 

night about 300 people—double the 

number anticipated—poured into the 

meeting room. Jim Danforth and other 

area pastors are helping in this crusade. 

More than 200 laymen delegates 

from across the conference attended 

the lay training seminar meeting at Au 

Sable, March 30 to April 1. Elder 

George Knowles of the General 

Conference lay activities department, 

Al Bauer of the union conference and 

Art Covell of the local conference 

directed the program. Other guest 

speakers, including conference 

president Charles Keymer, participated 

in the highly appreciated weekend 

program. 

82-YEAR-OLD FITNESS BUFF 

LAUNCHES PROGRAM 

Hulda Crooks, an 82-year-old, physical 
fitness buff from Loma Linda, California, 
recently climbed the 28 flights of stairs of 
Detroit's Fisher Building in 15 minutes. She 
did this prior to meeting an appointment at 
radio station WJR where she was to be 
interviewed with Dr. Arthur Weaver on the 
noon FOCUS broadcast. Mrs. Crooks is well 
known for her yearly climbs of Mt. Whitney 
(14,495 feet high) in California and has 
climbed it 16 times so far. Dr. Weaver 
brought her to Detroit to help advertise his 
current Better Living Seminars. The 
seminars are a regular program of Dr. and 
Mrs. Weaver and Elder John Swanson of the 
Plymouth Church as part of an effort in 
preventive medicine and spiritual 
strengthening. (Photo courtesy of the 
Detroit News.) 
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The New London Church 

CENTENNIAL COMMEMORATION 
AT NEW LONDON 

May 12, 1979, will be a special 
Sabbath for the New London Church. 

That Sabbath will mark 100 years for 
the existence of the Seventh-day 
Adventist Church in the vicinity. 

This centennial commemoration will 
be observed by a program to be 
presented by Henry Westphal. Elder 
Westphal, a retired minister and 
former missionary to South America, 
is a member of the founding families 
of the New London Church. Elder 
Westphal was a missionary to South 
America for many years. 

The New London Church began 
when the Sabbath School was 
organized in November 1878 at 
Morgan's residence—with H. W. Decker 
presiding. Seventeen members 
attended the meeting. 

It was then organized as a church in 
May 1879. At that time the members 

met in the Methodist and Baptist 
churches until the church was built in 
1896. 

The families that were pioneers in 
the church were the Westphals, 
Parfitts, Greys, Morgans, Jacobuses, 
Cadys, Maases and Menzels. 

In 1923 New London organized a 
church school. Several missionaries 
have been students of this school. 

The May 12 activities will include 
the Sabbath School lesson given by 
Robert Dale, Wisconsin Conference 
president; Dr. Steve Vitrano of 
Andrews University will be the speaker 
for the church service, and the 

program at 2 P.M. will be presented by 
Elder Westphal. 

Looking back in history the people 
in New London can only say that the 
Lord has done a great thing. The 
church still has a responsibility, 

sparked from the fire of the pioneers a 
hundred years ago. This spark has 

enabled the church to function as a 
witnessing light in the community. 

We would like to invite friends and 
former members to the New London 
Church to participate in the centennial 

observance. 
Jim Mamanua, Pastor 

NORTHERN DISTRICT 
CAMP MEETING 

Set aside May 19 on your calendar 
for the northern district spring 
meeting. Churches from northern 
Wisconsin are invited to this meeting 
at Camp Wandoon. 

This annual convocation will have as 
guest speaker, Dr. J. G. Smoot, 
president of Andrews University, and 
choral presentations by the Wisconsin 
Academy Chorale directed by Paul 
Haynes. 

Dr. Smoot's subject will be "The 
Bible and You." 

The morning worship services will be 
preceded by Sabbath School, and the 
mission emphasis is entitled 
"Adventists Across America." 

The retreat will be concluded by an 
afternoon musical program by the 
chorale and meditations by Robert 
Dale, Wisconsin Conference president. 

The new Sturgeon Bay Church 

CELEBRATION SABBATH 

Seventh-day Adventists from up and 
down Wisconsin's peninsula 
playground joined the church 
members of Sturgeon Bay in a 
Celebration Sabbath, March 3, 1979. 

The special open-house service was 
the first Sabbath service held in the 
new sanctuary. Prior to this the 
members had been meeting in the 
Sabbath school. The first portion of 

the new building was begun in 1976. 
Special guest speaker was Robert  

Dale, president of the Wisconsin 
Conference. Others participating in the 
program included Larry A. Roth, 
pastor of the Green Bay-Sturgeon 

Bay-Fish Creek District; Steven 
Charbonneau, associate pastor for the 
district; Donald Mann, local head 
elder, and a visiting guest, Myrtle 
FitzGerald, missionary from Thailand. 

The new church has a seating 
capacity of 125 and is valued at nearly 
$150,000. Sturgeon Bay, a growing 
community of 10,000 people, is in the 
heart of Door County—a summer and 
winter resort area. 

It is a fast growing area—a place 
where Seventh-day Adventists should 
be active. 
Sturgeon Bay and Fish Creek have 
united for several outreach projects. 

For some years these two churches 
have sponsored a weekly 15-minute 
Sabbath morning devotional program 
on radio station WDOR. Each week 
books and Bible lessons are made 
available free of charge over the radio 
for people who call or write in. 

Beginning this summer the churches 
will provide housing for a team of 
college student literature evangelists. 
The plan is for the students to visit 
every home in the county, place 
Christian literature in the homes, and 
find every person who would be 
interested in taking Bible studies. 

The members of the churches in 
Door County believe in church 
growth. Not only have the 16 
members of Sturgeon Bay completed 
their new church to seat 125, but the 
13 members of Fish Creek have nearly 

finished a new addition to their 
historic church to accommodate 100. 
They also added new rooms for 
Sabbath School and Vacation Bible 
School. 

Believing that many Adventist 
families with children will soon be 
joining the church and expecting 
church school facilities, the members 
of Sturgeon Bay are giving 
comprehensive study to establishing a 
church school. 

Admittedly these are bold plans for 
a church of only 16 members. But 
already families are making the move 
to Door County. There are good 
opportunities for Adventists in Door 
County. Write to Door County 

Adventist Adventure, P. 0. Box 332, 
Sturgeon Bay, WI 54235, or call Pastor 
Larry Roth, (414) 499-6401. 

Larry Roth, District Pastor 

Dale Ziegele, Correspondent 
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announcements 
LAKE UNION 

CORRECTION: On page 2 of the April 17 
Lake Union Herald there are two errors. In 
the second paragraph the number of 
churches should be 448, not 148. The first 
sentence of the third paragraph should read, 
"However, we do have a few churches that 
remind me of a time I wished I hadn't 
accepted a new post." 

TAKE ALONG YOUR CAMERA on your 
nature walks. We'd like you to participate in 
the Lake Union Herald nature photo essay 
issue. Send your slides of scenic beauty in 
the Lake Union states to your conference 
communication director before August 17, 
1979. 

ANDREWS UNIVERSITY 

THE HARVEST CELEBRATION singing 
group will present the final sacred concert 
of the A.C.Y.A. Sacred Music Series for the 
1978-79 school year on Sabbath evening, 
May 12 at 8:30 P.M. in Johnson Auditorium 
on the campus of Andrews University. 
There will be a freewill offering taken. We 
hope that you will plan to attend and bring 
your friends. 

ILLINOIS 

TO ALL C.C.A. ALUMNI! The old Chicago 
Conference Academy which closed its doors 
in 1933 announces its 9th annual reunion, 
Monday May 28, 1979, from 11 A.M. to 5 
P.M. at the home of LeRoy (Buster) Myers, 
225 Elm Court, Northbrook, IL 60062. 
Phone: (312) 498-0830. A potluck dinner is 
planned. Former teacher Dr. Percy Christian 
will attend. If you have any information 
about former students and teachers, please 
write to Michael A. Rago, 5500 W. George 
St., Chicago, IL 60641, or phone (312) 
777-4981, evenings. 

A MULTIMEDIA PROGRAM entitled "The 
Sounds Around Us" will be presented by 
Don Van Polen on May 5 at 7 P.M. at the 
Downers Grove Church. 

INDIANA 

ALL SINGLE ADULTS are invited to 
attend the Philosda Lake Union Regional at 
Timber Ridge Camp near Spencer, Indiana, 
April 27 to 29. The cost for the weekend is 
$30 for members and $35 for nonmembers. 
Join that weekend, pay member price. 
Children under 12 years, half price. 
Transients, $10 per day, and $5 per night 
for lodging. Registration: April 27 at 5 P.M. 
No pets allowed. Bring your own bedding. 
Saturday night banquet is a country picnic. 
Send reservations to Judy Hankemeier, 
Indiana Conference, Box 1950, Carmel, IN 
46032. Phone: home (317) 787-4460, or 
office (3171 844-6201. 

MICHIGAN 

MICHIGAN, ILLINOIS, INDIANA 
SINGLES: Come May 19 to the meeting at 
the Kalamazoo Church. Bring a dish for a 
potluck dinner, and a sack lunch for supper. 
Sabbath afternoon there will be an outing 
and evening vespers. Bring table games for 
Saturday evening. For directions or a place 
to stay, phone evenings, Carla Boothby,  

(616) 628-2789, or Sharon Fisher, (616) 
372-1415. 

CEDAR LAKE ACADEMY 
AEROKHANAS will present "Country 
Western Jamboree" in the C.L.A. gym, May 
12, 1979. There will be an admission charge. 

ATTENTION ALL SINGLES: Visit the new 
Holly Church May 12 and 13, and join 
PHILOSDA members for potluck. Nature 
walk Sabbath afternoon. Saturday night 
hear a 200-voice Michigan choir present Bill 
and Gloria Gaither's "Alleluia" at the 
Whiting Auditorium in Flint. Tickets, $4. 
For reservations send your check to Jan 
Johnston, 14040 Fish Lake Rd., Holly, MI 
48442. Phone: (313) 634-1773. Bring your 
sleeping bag. Games and snacks after the 
concert. Sunday activities are planned. 
Meals: $4 for members, $5 for nonmembers. 

WISCONSIN 

WISCONSIN ACADEMY VISITORS DAY, 
Monday, May 7, for students in grades 8, 9 
and 10 of elementary and junior academy 
schools. Registration at 8:30 A.M. followed 
by a full day of activity. High school 
students not currently enrolled in S.D.A. 
schools are invited to visit also. For more 
information, write to the Principal, 
Wisconsin Academy, Columbus, WI 53925, 
or phone (414) 623-3300. 

THE NEW LONDON, WISCONSIN, 
CHURCH will observe its centennial on May 
12, 1979. Robert Dale, Wisconsin 
Conference president, will present the 
Sabbath School lesson. Dr. Steve Vitrano of 
Andrews University will be the church 
speaker. A program at 2 P.M. will be 
presented by Henry Westphal, a member of 
one of the founding families of the church. 
Friends and former members are invited to 
attend. 

Classified ads 
All advertisements must be approved by your local 

conference office. No phoned ads will be accepted. 
Final ad deadline is Thursday, 9 a.m., 12 days before 
the date of issue. 50 words maximum. Limit of four 

insertions. 
Rates: $7.00 per insertion for ads originating in the 

Lake Union. $10.50 per insertion for out of union ads. 

All ads must be paid in advance of printing. Money 
orders and checks should be made payable to the Lake 

Union Conference. There will be no refunds for 
cancellations. 

The HERALD cannot be responsible for advertise. 

ments appearing in its columns and reserves the right 
to edit classified ads in conformance with editorial 

Policies. The HERALD does not accept responsibility 
for categorical or typographical errors. 

MR. & MRS. FURNITURE—Pat and Gary 
invite you to let us help fight inflation. Take 
advantage of special order discounts before 
leaving this area. Box spring and mattress 
specialists—Erhard Furniture, 2300 U.S. 31, 
(north of Andrews) Berrien Springs, MI 
49103. Phone: (616) 471-2202. 	—72-28 

A PERSON'S NEEDS and apprehensions in 
making a decision about a home in new 
surroundings are matters of concern to us. 
The sharing of our experience in matters of 
resale, appreciation and financing is 
something you may expect from 
WANGARD REAL ESTATE in Berrien 
Springs. 1401 St. Joseph Road (616) 
473-3333. 	 —102-17 

MAKING MONEY is NOT the main goal of 
the professionals at LIVING REALTY. We 
want to make friends. Then we help our 
friends with their real estate needs. We  

wouldn't do anything to our clients that we 
wouldn't do to our friends. Make a friend 
today. Call Dennis Sears at (616) 473-1234 
or 471-4085. 	 —114-17 

PLAN MANY RESTFUL 
MINI-VACATIONS in a SHASTA 
Mini-motor home. Excellent floor plans! 
Plenty of storage space! Reduced prices! 
Financing available! Families need 
mini-homes for camping, camp meeting, 
grandma's or the mountains. It's comfort 
and convenience all the way. Get yours at 
BIG "C" RV Sales, 5 miles north of Berrien 
Springs, MI 49103. Phone: (616) 471-4500. 

—125-19 

EXPERIENCED AUTO MECHANIC 
needed. Volkswagen experience desired, but 
not necessary. Own tools needed. Health 
insurance, uniforms and other benefits. No 
nights, Saturday or Sunday work. Off at 1 
P.M. on Friday. Send information to 
VOLKZ HAUS, 1324 S. Park St., Madison, 
WI 53713, or call (608) 257-0047. —126-17 

HOUSE FOR SALE: Beautiful 7-year-old 
home on 4 rolling acres, 31/2  miles from 
Andrews. Includes 3 bedrooms, 2 baths, 
family room, recreation room and office 
plus complete 2-bedroom apartment on 
walk-out lower level. Perfect for growing 
family with grandparents. 200 fruit trees, 
grapevines and berries of all varieties. 
Moving out of state. Write P. 0. Box 554, 
St. Joseph, MI 49085, or call evenings (616) 
471-5675. 	 —138-18 

NORTHWEST ARKANSAS—Where taxes 
are low, land reasonable, and weather mild. 
Near Ozark Academy, foothills of the 
Ozarks. Free brochures. Contact J. L. 
Weaver, Gray Realtors, Box 676, Gentry, 
Ark. Call (501) 736-2204, or 524-6579. 

—139-17 

BIBLES, BOOKS and PERIODICALS 
REBOUND, One-week service. 40 years 
experience. Cal Vallieres, 201 N. 
Maplewood, Berrien Springs, MI 49103. 
Keep this ad for reference. Phone: (616) 
471-7446. 	 —140-17 

CERTIFIED REGISTERED NURSE 
ANESTHETIST needed at Battle Creek 
Sanitarium Hospital. Must have, or be 
eligible for, Michigan nursing license. Near 
12-grade day academy and 3 S.D.A. 
churches. Call collect or send resume to Jon 
Gepf ord, Vice President, 197 North 
Washington Ave., Battle Creek, MI 49016, 
phone: (616) 964-7121. 	 —152-18 

WANTED: Young couples to move into 
rural northwestern Wisconsin. Small church 
plans to start a church school in the fall. For 
more information call Oliver Stotz, (715) 
327-4911, or write to him at Route 3, Box 
3, Frederic, WI 54837. 	 —153-17 

MEMORIAL HOSPITAL, denominationally 
owned and operated, is looking for R.N.'s to 
staff a new critical care unit, and a head 
nurse for OB. If you desire a challenge in a 
rural setting, and have a missionary purpose, 
contact Andrew Seidel, Memorial Hospital, 
Manchester, KY 40962. Phone: (606) 
598-5104. 	 —154-17 

BEAUTIFUL, MODERN 3-bedroom house 
near Andrews University. Many attractive 
extra features. Call (616) 471-7397. 

—160-19 

NEW FOOD SUPPLY in Berrien Springs. 
Flour, grains, nuts, dried fruits, teas, honey, 
Country Acres peanut butter, cookbooks, 
juicers, etc. Discounted prices all items. 
Individuals, co-ops, buying groups, dealers 
welcome. No price discrimination. Quality, 
fresh products. Explore a new frontier of 
healthful living. FRONTIER HOUSE, 625 
St. Joe Ave. (U.S. 31), Berrien Springs, MI 
49103. (Next to Village S.D.A. Church.) 

—161-22 
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NEW DISTRIBUTOR-DEALER for 
Country Acres Peanut Butter and other 
products at lower-than-ever discounted 
prices. Same discounts available to 
individuals, dealers, co-ops and buying 
groups. FRONTIER HOUSE (next door to 
Village S.D.A. Church in Berrien Springs.) 

-162-22 

LAND FOR SALE: 102 acres in beautiful 
east Tennessee. Secluded, yet only 1 mile 
off U.S. highway. Overlooks Cherokee Lake 
on T.V.A. system. Springs, creek. 30 acres 
farmland, balance wooded. Near church and 
school. 45 miles to Gatlinburg and Great 
Smoky Mountains National Park. $600/acre 
for quick sale. (404) 629-1481. 	-163-22 

OFFSET PRESS OPERATOR: Experienced 
pressman with 4/C process experience. 
Adventist-owned company located in 
Southeast Michigan with church and 8-grade 
church school. Send replies to P. 0. Box 
187, Tecumseh, MI 49286. 	-164-19 

30 ACRES FOR SALE-gently rolling, 
wooded, suitable for building or investment. 
5 miles from Southern Missionary College. 
Contact Joy Smith, Box 398, Collegedale, 
TN. Phone: (615) 396-3827. Ferger Bros. 
Realtors. 	 -165-17 

PINE MTN. VALLEY, GEORGIA, offers 
rural living, good climate. Located between 
Columbus and LaGrange in one of Georgia's 
beauty spots; ideal for people with children 
or those thinking of retirement. Church and 
church school. Call (404) 628-5205, or 
write to Pastor Andrew Musgrave, Rt. 1, 
Box 60, Pine Mtn. Valley, GA 31283. 

-166-17 

MEDICAL PERSONNEL and other S.D.A. 
families needed in Roswell, N.M., 
population, 50,000. Close to winter sports 
and major Southwest cities. Dry climate 
good for health. Homes and taxes half of 
out-of-state costs. 3 churches; school. 
Regular large city facilities. Contact Lamar 
Phillips, Route 2, Box 82-D, Roswell, N.M. 
88201. Phone: (505) 623-6624. 	-167-17 

BUSINESS OPPORTUNITY near 
Albuquerque, N.M. 37,000 square-foot 
building, modern finishing room, some 
wood manufacturing equipment, on S.D.A. 
academy campus in one of top 10 U.S. 
growth areas. Labor, including 60 students 
part time, available immediately. Write to 
Don Sullivan, Texico Conference, Box 
7770, Amarillo, TX 79109, phone: (806) 
353-7251. 	 -168-17 

ADD VALUE MART to your schedule 
when visiting Berrien Springs. Generous 
discounts on everything from suitcases to 
stereos, toaster ovens to digital watches. 
VALUE MART is a catalog showroom and 
discount center owned by Andrews 
University. Located in the University Plaza 
above Apple Valley Market. 	-169-17 

Looking for a FRIENDLY LITTLE 
CHURCH with an excellent school? You 
will love the beautiful hills and valleys of 
Sauk County, home of great farming, 
industry and recreation. The Baraboo 
Church and school cordially invite you. For 
information, write to Pastor Ted Green, Rt. 
2, Richland Center, WI 53581, or call (608) 
647-3275. 	 -170-17 

Moving overseas, want to sell YAMAHA 
organ, Model B K 5, like new, with bench. 
Asking $895. Rolando Itin, Garland Apts. 
G-2, Berrien Springs, MI 49103. Phone: 
(616) 471-6950. 	 -171-17 

FOR SALE: 2-BEDROOM MOBILE HOME, 
12 x 55 feet, perfect condition. Located on 
31/2  acres wooded area; large garden, berries, 
shade trees, shrubs. Enjoy mild winters, cool 
summers, altitude, 1,800 feet. Beautiful 
lawn, storage building, located near Meister 
Memorial Church. W. L. Griffith, Rt. I, Deer 

Lodge, TN. Phone: (615) 863-3595. 
-172-17 

MOVING TO BERRIEN SPRINGS? Here's 
a 3-bedroom home even students can afford. 
2 blocks from town, 1 mile from Andrews. 
Completely remodeled and redecorated with 
carpeting throughout, air conditioning, 
water softener, carport, detached "barn" 
with heated study, large country kitchen, 
dining room, full attic, storage galore. 
$32,900. Phone: (616) 471-5452. -173-17 

WANTED: A female companion to share 
home with elderly woman in return for 
transportation. Car necessary. Stores, 
church within 1 mile. Food, utility expenses 
shared. Mail inquiries to: Box 186, Rt. 8, 
Hendersonville, N.C. 28739. 	-174-17 

FOR SALE: 7-room house, carpeted, gas 
heat, garage, tool shed, artesian wells, 
landscaped lawn, shade, shrubs, flowers, 
grape arbor, garden, apples, 31/2  acres, 1/2  mile 
from church school, academy and church. 
Five industries, post office and store within 
walking distance. Possession-date negotiable. 
$40,000. Box 26, Cedar Lake, Mich. 

-175-17 

DUPLEX FOR SALE: Carpeted, 
3-bedrooms each side, gas heat, new 
furnace. Dishwasher, refrigerator and range 
furnished each side. Good renters. Rents 
$250 per month each side. Fenced-in back 
yard, garage, basement. 1 block from 
business. 1 mile from Adelphian Academy, 
Holly, Mich. $58,000. Phone: (313) 
634-1677. 	 -176-17 

FOR SALE: Licensed adult foster care 
home. 6 residents. Lovely bi-level home. 7 
years old. Large fenced-in lot. 1 mile from 
Andrews University campus. Move in, take 
over on June 1. Shown after May 15 by 
appointment only. Call (616) 473-2456, or 
471-2934. 	 -177-18 

OB OPPORTUNITIE 
Hinsdale 014 Hospital le> 

R.N. CHARGE AND STAFF 

positions available in cardiac 
rehabilitation clinic. C.C.U. 
experience. Arrhythmia recognition 

experience; commitment to patient 

teaching required. Day shift, no 
weekends. For more information, 

write or call collect (312) 887-2681, 

Hinsdale Hospital, 120 North Oak 
St., Hinsdale, IL 60521. 

Mileposts 
WEDDINGS: 

Michelle Botimer and Jeffrey Ancel were 
married March 25, 1979, in Kalamazoo, 
Michigan. The ceremony was performed by 
Elder Arthur Covell. 

Michelle is the daughter of Mr. and Mrs. 
Richard Botimer of Kalamazoo, and Jeffrey 
is the son of Mr. and Mrs. Robert Ancel of 
De Witt, Michigan. 

The couple will make their home in 
Lansing, Michigan, where Michelle is 
employed as a secretary, and Jeffrey is 
attending college. 

Ilona Juhasz and Sandor Sestak were 
married on March 4, 1979, in Chicago in the 
Yugoslavian Church. Elder Igor Betansky 
performed the ceremony. 

Ilona is the daughter of Mr. and Mrs. 
Juhasz of Chicago, and Sandor is the son of 
Mr. and Mrs. Matyas Sestak of Westlake, 
Ohio. 

The couple are making their home in 
Westlake. 

Nancy Jeanette Malone and Jefferson 
Berk Barrett were married March 4, 1979, in 
Marshall, Michigan. The ceremony was 
performed by Elder James Hoffer. 

Nancy is the daughter of Mr. and Mrs. 
Wallace Malone of Battle Creek, Michigan, 
and Jefferson is the son of Mr. and Mrs. 
Charles Barrett of Battle Creek. 

The couple are making their home in 
Battle Creek, where Nancy is attending 
school and Jefferson is employed. 

Elizabeth Rachel Rodney and Douglas 
Wallace Bruce were married March 4, 1979, 
in Bellevue, Michigan. The ceremony was 
performed by Elder James Hoffer. 

The couple will be residing in Olivet, 
Michigan, where they have settled for their 
retirement. 

OBITUARIES: 
ELLIOTT, Menta, 84, born July 27, 

1894, in Lewis County, Ky., died Feb. 26, 
1979, in New Castle, Ind. She was a member 
of the New Castle Church. 

Surviving are her husband, Harve; 5 
daughters, Jewell Ferguson of New Castle, 
Lucy Freeman, Fay Daugherty and Roxie 
Clifford of Muncie, Ind., and Isabelle 
Sanders of French Lick, Ind.; 2 sons, Hollie 
of Orleans, Ind., and Jack of Louisville, Ky.; 
22 grandchildren, and 30 
great-grandchildren. 

Services were held in the Paoli 
Seventh-day Adventist Church by Pastor 
Don Kellogg, and interment was in the 
Crystal Cemetery, French Lick. 

KLINGER, Viva Henrietta, born May 11, 
1900, died Feb. 11, 1979, in North 
Carolina. She worked several years at the 
Battle Creek Sanitarium and Hospital in the 
food service department. 

Survivors include her husband, Romeo; a 
daughter, Myrna Jean Myers; a son, Harvey, 
and 2 grandchildren. 

Services were conducted by Elders T. E. 
Lucas and W. A. Nelson. 

LINDSAY, Frank, born April 29, 1884, in 
Vienna, Wis., died Feb. 28, 1979, in Lodi, 
Wis. He was a member of the Madison, Wis., 
Church. 

Survivors include a daughter, Edythe 
Licht of Madison; a grandson, and 2 great 
grandsons. 

Services were conducted by Elder Dan 
Neergaard, and interment was in Hundred 
Mile Grove, Lodi. 

PARKER, Hazel, 85, born April 22, 1894, 
in Anderson, Ind., died Feb. 24, 1979, in 
Anderson. She was a member of the 
Anderson Church. 

Surviving are 4 grandnephews, and 5 
grandnieces. 

Services were held in Sells, Rowe and 
Guilkey Funeral Home by Elder A. D. 
I ng lish, 	and 	interment was in the 
Maplewood Cemetery, Anderson. 

PARKS, Beatrix, born April 6, 1902, in 
Chicago, Ill., died Feb. 10, 1979, in 
Charlotte, Mich. She was a member of the 
Lansing, Mich., Church. 

Survivors include a niece, Geraldine 
Palmer of Lansing. 

Services were held in Grand Ledge, Mich., 
by Elders Arthur Covell and James 
Hayward, and interment was in the 
Riverside Cemetery, Hastings, Mich. 

PARKS, Russel, born Nov. 11, 1907, in 
Weidman, Mich., died Sept. 7, 1978, in 
Grand Ledge, Mich. He was a member of the 
Lansing, Mich., Church. 

Services were conducted by Elders 
Arthur Covell and James Hayward, and 
interment was in the Riverside Cemetery, 
Hasting, Mich. 

RUSHER, Edith, born July 12, 1878, in 
Fergus, Mich., died Feb. 21, 1979, in 
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May Special 

Pillars of Mormonism, by Douglas V. Pond 

Cloth edition, regular $7.95 ... during May, $4.95 

Paper edition, regular $4.95 ... during May, $3.95 

Special! A long-needed evaluation of the tenets of 
Mormonism in the light of Scripture. This book is 

authored by a great-grandson of two of the 
original 12 apostles of the Church of Jesus Christ 

of Latter-day Saints. 

Qty 	 Title Per Copy 	Total 

Cloth 	$4.95 
Pillars of Mormonism 

Paper 	$3.95 

Charge Card No. Total 

Expiration Date Sales Tax 

VISA (Bank Americard) Postage 

Master Charge Total Amount 

Check or Money Order 

For mailing add $.50 for the first book, $.25 for each additional book. 

Please Print: 

NAME 

ADDRESS 

CITY 

 

STATE 	 ZIP 

Mail to your local Adventist Book Center. 

Chesaning, Mich. She was a member of the 
St. Charles, Mich., Church. 

Survivors include 2 sons, Merle of Sebring, 
Fla., and David of Savannah, Ga.; 2 
grandchildren, and 8 great-grandchildren. 

Services were conducted by Elder Henry 
Musgrave, and interment was in St. Charles. 

VANCE, Carole Clark, 33, born August 
13, 1945, in Summit, New Jersey, died 
Dec., 6, 1978, in Zion, Ill., of cancer. She 
was a member of the South Bend Church. 

She is survived by her husband, Carl; her 
mother, Carolyn Copeland of Revervue, 
Fla., and her father, Roy Clark of Asbury 
Park, New Jersey. 

Memorial services were held in the South 
Bend Seventh-day Adventist Church with 
Elder S. Glenn Hill, Herb Wrate and C. E. 
Perry, and Gary Wilson and Dan Peters 
Participating. 

WALKER, Wayne, 81, born April 9, 
1898, died Feb. 25, 1979, in Cisne, Ill. He 
was a member of Noble, Ill., Church. 

Survivors include his wife, Chloe; 2 
daughters, Lois Wilson of Effingham and 
Marjorie Allen of Cisne, and a son, Bill of 
Cisne. 

Services were conducted by Elder Tim 
Rosenboom, and interment was in Laird 
Cemetery in Enterprise, 

WALLINGTON, Willard G., born July 27, 
1915, in Toledo, Ohio, died Feb. 2, 1979, in 
Fond du Lac, Wis. He was a member of the 
Fond du Lac Church. 

Survivors include his wife, Ivia Mae of 
Fond du Lac; a son, Conrad of West Allis, 
Wis.; 2 daughters, Claudia Ball of Columbus, 
Ohio, and Denise Garcia of Hyattsville, Md.;  

a brother Dr. Lawrence Wallington of 
Cerritos, Calif., and 2 grandsons. 

Services were conducted by Elder Corbin 
A. Pitman, and interment was in the 
Esterbrook Cemetery, Fond du Lac. 

THE 
AFFORDABLE 

VACATION 
You'll find it at Walla Walla College 

June 10  —  August 5 

✓ Great recreational facilities 
✓ Vacationers' classes. June 17-22 
✓ Inexpensive lodging, trailer hookups 

write: LIVE AND LEARN 
Walla Walla College 
College Place, WA 99324 
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These literature evangelists and their families attended the recent training school. 

NEW WORKERS TRAINING SCHOOL 

Lake Union 
Conference 

COME FLY WITH US! 

Come fly with us! If you are 

interested in Seventh-day Adventist 
aviation, you will want to attend the 
fly-in (fly or drive) scheduled for the. 

From the snowy pines of northern 
Wisconsin and Michigan to the balmy 
edges of southern Indiana and Illinois 
the new workers came to the literature 
evangelist training school. All of them 
had one goal and one desire—to be 
what the Lord wanted them to be. 

Illinois, Michigan and Wisconsin 
each sent 11 new workers. Indiana 
sent three. With the workers, spouses 
and children there were more than 75 
people at the meetings, with an 
overflow crowd at the Friday night 
and Sabbath meetings. 

Myron Voegele, ministerial secretary 
of the Michigan Conference, presented 
the challenge of involvement on 

Sabbath. 
Each publishing secretary conducted  

weekend of May 4, at Andrews 
Airport, Berrien Springs, Michigan. 

The weekend activities will begin 
with registration Friday afternoon in 
the seminary building, Andrews 
University. There will be a vesper 
program Friday evening. 

J. L. Tucker of the Quiet Hour will 
be the Sabbath morning speaker. 

A pancake breakfast will be served 
Sunday morning from 7 to 9. After 
the breakfast there will be a public air 
show. 

an important part of the training 
program and they were assisted by the 
local publishing associates and 
assistants. 

The General Conference training 
films, entitled "Like A Mighty Army," 
were used for the main emphasis of 
the training. Reginald Frood, associate 
publishing secretary and H.H.E.S. 
manager, and his associates informed 
the new workers of the working 
policies. 

With such an army as this, rightly 
trained, how quickly could the 
message of Jesus' soon coming be 
heralded to the ends of the earth. 

George Dronen 
Associate Publishing Secretary 

Lake Union Conference 

The airport buildings and mission 
aircraft will be dedicated Sunday 
afternoon. 

On Monday morning there will be a 
constituency meeting of the Adventist 
Aviation Association. Anyone who is 
interested in joining this association is 
urged to attend. 

For more information, contact 
William Smith, Andrews Airpark, 
phone: (616) 471-3547. 

World Church News 
CAMP MEETING 
FOR DEAF 
IN OREGON 

Can you imagine a camp meeting 
where communication for most of the 
campers is in total silence yet the 
message shouts the love of Jesus 
Christ? 

That's the way it will be for the 
annual Oregon camp meeting for the 
deaf, July 22 to 29. 

The only one of its kind in North 
America, the camp meeting draws 
people from as far away as Canada and 
Washington, D.C., says Rex Rolls, who 
coordinates the meetings with George 
Belser. 

Held at Milo Adventist Academy, 
the camp meeting will include many 

features. Among them are seminars in 
family living and healthful living, 
family and prayer counseling, a 
Vacation Bible School, a baptismal 
class and an adult Bible class as well as 
plenty of time for recreation. 

The cost averages less than $8 a day 
per person for food and living 
quarters. No advance applications are 
necessary. 

If you wish to attend, make plans 
now. If you know of someone who 
would benefit from this special 
experience for the deaf, tell him about 
this camp meeting. 

For further information contact 
Elder Rex Rolls, 307 N. E. 62nd Ave., 

Portland, OR 97213. 
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